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PROCEEDI NGS

CHAIRVAN SM TH: Good norning. All right.
It's 9:00 a.m, so | amgoing to go ahead and get
started. | know you guys have pl aces to be.

Wel cone, and thank you for all of you for
attending this custonmer service hearing. This is a
part of our review of CSWR-Florida Uility
Operati ng Conpany's request for a rate adjustnent.
This service hearing is an inportant part of the
process and is dedicated to hearing fromyou, the
cust oner.

Staff, wll you please read the notice?

MR, DOSE: By notice issued on February 19th,
2026, this tinme and place has been set for a
custoner service hearing in Docket No. 20250052-Ws.
The purpose of the service hearing is set forth
nore fully in the notice.

CHAI RVAN SM TH:  Thank you.

At this tinme, we wll take appearances of
counsel, starting with CSWR

MR. CRABB: Tom Crabb of the Radey Law Firm
for CSWR-Fl ori da.

MR, WATROUS: Austin Watrous on behal f of the
Florida O fice of Public Counsel. And | would al so

like to enter an appearance for Walt Trierweiler,
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t he Public Counsel.

MR. DOSE: Daniel Dose and Zachary Bl oom for
Conmm ssion | egal staff.

CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you.

Ckay. Well, thank you all for being here and
participating and sharing your experience with the
quality of service provided by CSWR and providing
any conments you may have regarding the utility's
rate request.

In addition to sharing your conments here, you
can also provide witten coments or additional
materials by paper mail or by email. The rate case
overvi ew i ncl udes instructions on how to provide
witten comments to the Conmm ssion, and rest
assured that your witten coments will be sent to
us to be nmade available to review The rate case
overview is in those packets that you saw. You can

al so scan the QR code on the big sign out front

t 0o.

I f you have specific service or billing
i ssues, representatives from CSWR are here -- they
are over here -- to assist you, so you can ask them

for any specific issues that you m ght have just
wi th your own account.

Before we hear fromthe custoners, | wll
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all ow brief opening statenents by the parti es,
starting with CSWR

MR. COX: She told ne I have to use the
m cr ophone.

Hell o, | am Josiah Cox. | amthe CEO and
founder of Central States Water Resources. | think
nost of the custoners in this roomare probably
from Tynber Creek or North Peninsula, those are the
two communities that are closer to here.

To give you a brief overview, start with North
Peni nsul a.

North Peninsula is a conpletely fail ed,
wastewater treatnment plant. It's actually got
structural issues. W originally planned on
shi pping that waste to Ornond Beach, but | had not
been able to reach agreenent wth those guys. W
are doing a giant energency stabilization of that
pl ant and a whol e plant replacenent. So you can
expect that entire wastewater plant is going to get
replaced, lift station work, nmechanical, ful
mechani cal and el ectrical upgrades on that whol e
system So really, really distressed systens in
the process of replacing that.

Tynber Creek has got a wastewater plant, we

have done a ton of repairs, not basically
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abandoned, but it was very, very -- it hadn't been
invested in for very long tinme, nmechanical and
el ectrical replacenents. W did a lifted station

project we do with the honmeowners' association of

Tynber Creek. | net the honeowners' associ ations
representatives earlier. | believe we have had
sone di sagreenents. | apologize for that. W are

going to work on that and try to conme to terns with
you guys on getting sonme work done that you would

| i ke, and probably better neighbors on that one.

So it's still alot of work to be done on that
systemin terns of structural repairs. W got to
do new nechani cal equi pnent, blowers, that kind of
thing, because it's out of conpliance for so anobng.
There had about no solids handling there either.

So with all of that, | appreciate you guys
com ng here today. W are glad to hear from you.
If you want to talk to us afterwards, we will be
avai l able to neet with you.

Thank you.

CHAIRVAN SM TH:  We'll now hear from OPC. M.
WAt r ous, you are recogni zed.

MR, WATROUS: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Good norning. M nane is Austin Watrous, and

| aman attorney with the Florida Ofice of Public
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1 Counsel. The Ofice of Public Counsel, also known
2 as OPC, was created over 50 years ago by the

3 Florida Legislature to give custoners an effective
4 advocate in proceedings such as this. The Public
5 Counsel, Walt Trierweiler, thanks you for taking

6 the tine to be here today.

7 Today, | want you to know that the O fice of
8 Public Counsel is actively challenging CSWR s

9 proposed rate increase. The thenme for this case is
10 affordability and customer prosperity. W wll

11 argue with the assistance of our nationally

12 respected experts the proposed rate increases and
13 the acquisition adjustnments will result in unfair,
14 unj ust and unreasonable rates for you.

15 | amnot going to take the tine to share al

16 the things we are doing to resolve this case in

17 your favor, but | do want you to be confident in
18 the pretrial preparation our office is conducting,
19 the countless hours our teamis devoting to

20 studyi ng t housands of pages of responses and

21 docunents from CSWR to identify reductions that

22 shoul d be made to their request.

23 | also want you to be confident that your

24 voice is a valuable part of this rate case. The
25 rate increases have not yet been decided, and these
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Commi ssi oners, who are your Comnr ssioners, are
conducting virtual and in-person custoner service
hearings to listen to you. So please share your
t houghts as clearly and persuasively as you can,
because your sworn testinony will be considered by
t hese Comm ssioners, the parties, both now and in
the future, when the Conm ssion exans all the
evi dence before themto approve only the portion of
CSWR s rate increases that are reasonabl e, prudent
and in the public interest.

| invite you to share the details of your
experiences as a custoner of CSWR, to share the
personal inpacts CSWR s proposed rate increases
wi Il have upon you, your famly, your friends, your
busi nesses and the -- and your enployees. Do be
m ndful of tinme so that your nei ghbors here may
al so have tinme to speak

Thank you again for taking the tine to
participate in today's custoner hearing. W |ook
forward to hearing fromyou

Thank you, Madam Chair.

CHAI RVAN SM TH:  Thank you, M. WAtrous.

Al right. W are now going to nove to the
custoner testinony portion. Your comrents wll

becone a part of the official record and,
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therefore, subject to cross-exam nation. That just
means that one of the Comm ssioners or one of the
parties m ght ask you a foll ow up question so, you
know, that's not to intimdate you, or anything.
It's just to make sure that we get clarity on your
commrent s.

So for all custoners who intend to testify and
who are able to do so, will you please stand and
rai se your right hand so that | may swear you in?

| amsorry, you all stood up one mnute too --
one second too early, because | think there is
sonebody signing in and | want to nmake sure that |
can get himtoo.

UNI DENDI FI ED SPEAKER: | amgoing to sit down.

CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Yeah, relax. | would fee
bad if we m ssed that.

| can say, when you do present your conmments,
you will conme to the podium and the m c should be
on. And feel free to adjust it for whatever height
you need.

kay. | amgoing to do this one nore tine.

So for all of you who are intend to testify, wll
you pl ease stand and rai se your right hand?

(Whereupon, Chairman Smth adm ni stered the

)
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CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you. You can sit now.
Thank you very nuch

So as M. Watrous said, just, you know, be
m ndf ul when you do your coments about naking sure
that there is enough for your neighbors to speak,
but I amnot going to, you know, I amnot going to
cut you off md-thought or anything like that. |
just want you to just, you know, be cognizant of
those who are behind you in the |ineup.

Representatives fromOPC will be helping. M.
Watrous is going to call three -- two nanes at a
time so that you know if your nane is second, that
you are on deck. So just kind of be prepared. And
t hen when you conme up, if you could just, you know,
state your nane again for the record.

We usually start with elected officials. Are
there any elected officials who wish to nmake
comments before we -- no? Ckay.

So with that, we are going to go ahead and
nove on to our first custoner who signed up. The
way we do it is in order of sign-up, just so you
know.

Ckay, M. Watrous, you may call the first
cust oner.

MR, WATROUS: Thank you, Madam Chair.
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The first custoner is Mchael Lanza, and on
deck we wll have Siri Famglietti.

CHAIl RVAN SM TH: M. Lanza? Wll, we can cone
back to him yeah

MR WATROUS: Siri Famglietti, and after that
w ||l be Scott Buckwal d.

CHAIRMAN SMTH.  Siri ?

MS. FAM GLIETTI: | amsorry?

CHAIRMAN SM TH:  Ma'am you are recogni zed.

MS. FAM GLIETTI: | amsorry?

CHAIRMAN SMTH:  Are you Siri?

MS. FAM GLI ETTI:  Yes.

CHAI RVAN SM TH:  Yes, you are.

M5. FAM GLI ETTlI: GCkay. | amsorry, when
checked in, there was sonebody before ne.

CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Yeah. | think he m ght have
stepped out. \Wenever you are ready.

PUBLI C COMVENT

M5. FAM GLI ETTlI: Well, good norning | adies,
gentl enen. | have never, ever done this in ny
life. 1 am 100 percent not prepared, but | am
prepared because | amgoing to go speak the truth.

Yeah, | am so not prepared, but | have
actually an envel ope, and actually | amtal king

about because | |ive next door to, as | call it,

Premier Reporting

premierreporting.net
(850)894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



13

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

the -- I will just say it as | call it, as | nade
nmy phone calls, the shit machine, if that has
anything to do wth this neeting here today.

| purchased ny house about eight years ago

because it's right across the street fromthe

ocean. | can't ask for anything better getting

t hat ocean breeze, the snell, ahh. Wndows open.
Yeah, well, | nove in, get used to it, and I am
li ke, what is that F-ing snell, and that noise? |
had to close all ny windows. | could not open ny
wi ndows. The snell, the noise, and the
enbarrassnent to sit in ny own back -- go in ny

mass bedroomif | had the wi ndow open that is on
t he opposite side of the machine, | snell it.

| could walk -- | amthree houses in fromthe
ocean, and literally the machine is behind ny
house. What | have to endure and be enbarrassed
when | have peopl e over, depending on which way the
w nd blows, that | have to snell it.

And when | say snell it, you go in a Porta
John? Well, that's what it snells |like. You don't

want to | eave your wi ndows open because of the

noise. | can't enjoy the sound of the ocean. If |
could wal k to the Ccean Shore Boul evard -- like I
said, | ama cul-de-sac right behind it, | could

Premier Reporting

premierreporting.net
(850)894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



14

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

hear the machine and | could snell the machine.

Now, | purchased that spot because of the
ocean. How wonderful. | couldn't ask for anything
better, and | got everything but that. There were
years | really didn't go in ny pool because |
didn't go in nmy back yard, and | fought seven
years, starting with the gentleman who owned it on

in Grenada, and everything was al ways brushed under

t he car pet.
And actually, | have a |ot of research. |
have spoken to a | ot of people. | have gotten -- |

know people, put it that way, in Volusia County,
and | wsh | had that where | wote it, because |
really want to take this to the top. And I
al though they did start, they were in contact -- |
asked, whoever owns this new place or bought it
fromNorth Peninsula, | said, please invite himto
nmy hone. Please, | want himto cone to nmy hone and
have a barbecue, and live how | have to live, and
pay ny taxes for what? | amin a gorgeous
nei ghborhood. | amin paradise, and | have to
smell that and hear that, when you want to just
hear peace and quiet. That's what | amhere for.
Then | do ny research, and then | find out --

I don't know if you want nme to spill the beans, but
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1 prior to the new conpany purchasing this thing from

2 North Peninsula knew a lot. They knew it was

3 seeping into our drinking water. And they al so

4 knew it was going into our ocean, okay.

5 There was an order of consent prior to the new

6 facility buying it, knowng all the fecal -- the

7 chloroforminto the wastewater that goes into the

8 beach and t he ground.

9 | spoke with the DEP, Volusia County. | nean,
10 | honestly cane unprepared, but | am doing the best
11 that | can, guys, because whoever is responsible
12 for taking care of this, | feel very serious
13 environnmental. To breath this in, is this healthy?
14 | can't inmagine this is healthy.

15 And | wi sh that new owner would cone to ny

16 honme, and | would gladly barbecue for him | would
17 be as cordial to anybody else. | just wanted him
18 to experience what | have to experience.

19 That's why | amhere today. | amsure | left
20 alot out, but if it continues, it's truly

21 di sgusti ng.

22 | just want to backtrack. They did start

23 working on it. They really did. They really

24 started working on it hard at the beginning. They
25 were putting tents up there for ne.
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My nei ghbor -- one of ny neighbor's is going,
Siri, howdid you do this? You noved in here, you
know, how many years ago, and there was a nei ghbor
that has a book this big that's been fighting this
conpany. | said, | don't know. | said, | speak
the truth and | amnot going to put up with it.
This is not why | bought ny honme here. Wo woul d?
| know he woul dn't, the owner.

No offense to like -- and | amnot trying to
push anything. He doesn't know. He is not there.
He is just making the paychecks. | amsorry. | am
not here to jab, by all neans.

But anyway, they did start working hard on it,
and the noise is right back again, and the stench
I s godforsaken awful. | don't even want to go out
and wal k ny dog.

And if anybody wants to conme to my house, you
all have ny address, and | will give it to you here
now. And | really wi sh sonething could be done for
t hi s nei ghbor hood, and our comunity there, and for
the sea life around us and what's | eaking into our
dri nking water that nmy dog mght drink from so
t hank you.

CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you for your testinony.

|s there any foll ow up questions?

Premier Reporting

premierreporting.net
(850)894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



17

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MR, CRABB: Madam Chair, can | ask just a
coupl e of questions?

CHAI RVAN SM TH:  Yes.

MR, CRABB: Again, | am Tom Crabb. |
represent the utility, CSWR-Fl ori da.

How | ong have you |ived at your residence?

M5. FAM GLI ETTI: Ei ght years.

MR. CRABB: (kay. So you were a custoner of
North Peninsula Uilities --

THE WTNESS: Correct.

MR. CRABB: -- Corporation?

And when you referred to a stack of docunents
about this conpany, by this conpany, did you nean
Nort h Peni nsul a?

M5. FAM GLI ETTI: The old conpany. That's
what | -- yes.

MR. CRABB: And have you noticed anyt hing
different since CSWR has taken over?

M5. FAM GLI ETTl: Yes, | addressed that. |
did. That's | was ready to | eave and backtrack it.

Yes, at the beginning, they did start.

They -- | was in touch with quite a few people, |
have nanes, like | said everything is scribbled and
not together. | have had people cone to ny hone

wi th the nonitoring machi nes checking the |evels.
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And | amright, and the snell is the snell.

And, yeah, so they did get it -- oh, and ny
nei ghbor, who also has -- is affected, but he is
all the way around the corner -- there is |ots of
peopl e affected. Lots. A whole community. |It's
di sgusting to wal k through Seabridge community. It
really is, it's a shane, that all the years he was
there, he is the one that told nme about the
nei ghbor that had a stack this big that fought,
Mari e or whatever, Maria, whatever. It doesn't
matter.

He says, | never put in a jacuzzi because,
again, he is the next door neighbor to the machine.
There is quite a few surroundi ng houses. And he
actually was able to put one in, was it |ast year?
Yeah, | think it was |ast year because was it
finally quiet and it wasn't stench all the tine,
but it's back. They did try it at the beginning.
They di d.

MR, CRABB: Thank you so mnuch.

MS. FAM GLI ETTI:  Yep.

CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you.

M5. FAM GIETTlI: OCh, is that it?

CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Yes. Thank you very nuch,

ma am
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1 MR, WATROUS: Thank you.

2 Scott Buckwal d, you are up, and then Bruce

3 Jones w || be next.

4 PUBLI C COMMENT

5 MR, BUCKWALD: Good norning. | am Scott

6 Buckwal d. | am a resident of Tynber Creek

7 subdivision. | have lived there for over 40 years.
8 I am al so the Vice-President on the HOA board for

9 my second stint there, so | amtalking for nyself
10 and tal king for the whol e nei ghborhood. W do have
11 sone residents here. | don't know if they are

12 going to speak or just listen. W have 427 hones
13 t here.

14 Qur stance we are agai nst any of the

15 standardi zed pricing for Central States. It's kind
16 of nonopolized price fixing there. W don't have
17 anything nore than one choice of a utility conpany
18 there. | understand they have the right to make a
19 certain percentage profit, but when you take a

20 whol e area, | think there is six counties that they
21 want to have standardi zed pricing, you know,

22 Fl ori da has 67 counties. Every county has

23 different gas tax. Every city there has different
24 property taxes there. | don't see how you can have
25 one standardi zed tax, or one standardi zed rate for
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everybody there.

Different utilities |like the one you are
tal ki ng about, North Peninsula, needs to be totally
rebuilt there. The one in Tynber Creek has had a
| ot of upgrades that are needed. There is still --
sone upgrades have been done. Sone are stil
pendi ng there because of the issues we are having
with Central States there. Hopefully we can work
t hem out there.

As far as customer service there, our
rel ati onship has not been good with custoner
service. W have nothing nore than an 800 nunber

to call when there is an issue there. And the

result has always been stall, delay, deny.
Cust oner service experience hasn't been -- hasn't
been great.

As the HOA, you know, our subdivision, we need
a utility conpany, they need us. W need to have a
better working relationship there. | was talking
with the CEO earlier in the parking lot there
expressing sonme of the information. Maybe it's
going to inprove. That renmains to be seen there.
Hopefully it does there. | want to have a good
relationship. They are going to be our utility

conpany for a long tinme there.
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But the big thing, the standardi zed pricing
there, if they make a poor investnent in one
utility, they weren't expecting to have to rebuild
the whole thing there, the other utility shouldn't
have to conpensate for poor investnent, it's just
each one should stand alone there. |If one utility
needs nore noney put in, the custoners, you know,
shoul d have a price increase there. They shouldn't
spread that evenly over the whole area there.

What else do | want to add to there? You
know, as the service inproves there, you know, nost
of the rates have gone up from day one there.
Hasn't been a |l ot of information about justifying,
you know, rates going up there or what they have
done there. | have learned nore in the last few
m nut es about what they are doing to the utility
conpany there to make inprovenents there.

Communi cation is a big problemthere. For
everybody, they | ook to the HOA, hey, we have a
probl em here, we found a bunch of overflows from
sonme of the sewer areas there. The response has
been slow to deal with them | have got videos
fromdifferent residents there, you know, the sewer
cap has been flow ng for several days putting out

raw sewage there.
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W had a big water |l eak the | ast year there

that ran for four days before it was renedi ed

there. Wien | called the 800 nunber. Is it an
energency? | said, yeah, it's an energency. |
assuned we woul d get a response in a day. It took,

| think, three or four days there. The water bill
ended up being $8,000 there, you know.

| personally went down there to try and shut
the neter down, figuring, you know, where the break
was. | didn't knowif it the line or a neter
there. Water was gushing out so nuch there |
couldn't even get to it there.

So communi cation -- comrunication is a problem
there. Hopefully it wll get better there. W had
a list of different things that needed to be
I nproved. A couple of them have started to take
pl ace there. Hopefully we can work through the
list and get better there. That's nore operating
stuff there.

As far as the water rates, utility rates
there, the whole subdivision is against it. | am
against it there. W have no other choice there.
It's a nonopoly. And | understand utilities are
nonopolies. | can go only go to FP&L for

el ectricity there, but we shouldn't have to
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1 subsi di ze other utilities that are | osing noney, or
2 they shouldn't have to subsidize us that need

3 I nprovenents. And that's it.

4 CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you, sir.

5 Any foll ow up questions?

6 MR, CRABB: Just one -- excuse ne, just one
7 foll owup question, sir.

8 Are you -- did you review the consol i dated

9 pricing structure that CSWR has proposed?

10 MR, BUCKWALD: | | ooked over it there, yeah.
11 Tynmber Creek was one of the | ower ones.

12 MR, CRABB: Wat would be the inpact to Tynber
13 Creek?

14 MR. BUCKWALD: | woul d have to see the sheet.
15 They had it broken out what it would change the
16 water bill. | don't know the exact dollar anount
17 t here.

18 MR, CRABB: Gotcha. GCkay. Thank you.

19 CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you, sir.

20 MR, BUCKWALD: Thank you.

21 MR, WATROUS: Bruce Jones, and up next would
22 be Li nda Hughes.

23 PUBLI C COMVENT

24 MR JONES:. Good norning. M nane is Bruce
25 Jones.
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Alittle background about nme. | amthe forner
service -- senior managenent service director for
Mer cedes Benz of Daytona Beach in safety and
envi ronnment al .

One of the things | took on as a community
menber and vol unteer with the Tynber Creek HOA was
our fire hydrant systemthat's owned by the | ocal
wat er conpany. And if | could show, and you coul d
pass it around, this is -- can | approach?

CHAI RVAN SM TH:  Yes.

MR JONES: This is a picture of our fire
hydrant inside of Tynber Creek. They are supposed
to be inspected yearly and painted. The painting
should be a red bottom and then the Bonnet or top
of the fire hydrant has to be color coded to |et
the Fire Departnent know how nmuch PSI pressure is
com ng out of those fire hydrants and these
hydrants hadn't been | ooked at in --

COURT REPORTER  Excuse ne, sir.

CHAIRMAN SM TH:  Sorry, the only thing -- we
can see it, but she's dictating, so she will need
you to speak into the m crophone --

MR JONES: |'msorry. Sorry. Sorry. Sorry.

CHAIRVAN SMTH: It's okay, we just have to

make sure that all the parties --
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1 MR. JONES: Pictures there were taken in

2 Novenber of '24. So | called CSWR  They say the

3 system was i nspected. So then | further go further
4 knowing fromall the corrosion, they haven't been

5 opened up and flushed for 60 seconds.

6 So | ook into and get ahold of Fire Marshall
7 Gai nes of Ornond Beach Fire Departnent. He hel ps

8 assist. | have had several conplaints to the

9 Public Service Conmm ssion about this issue.

10 Tynmber Creek is a 50-year-old subdivision, 427
11 homes, all nmade with wood. Zero property line.

12 The i nportance of a working fire hydrant is

13 paranmount, and | amstill not conpleted with this
14 t ask.

15 M. Gaines has sent ne information on Chapter
16 633. The blue reflectors in the road are part of
17 who owns the fire hydrant, which is CSWR | tal ked
18 to that gentleman there --

19 UNI DENDI FI ED SPEAKER: He stepped out.

20 MR, JONES: -- and he said out in the parking
21 lot that it's going to be | ooked at, but we are now
22 under -- not conpliant with the Gty of O nond

23 Beach.

24 It's been over 18 nonths trying to get a

25 safety factor fixed. W have 427 hones. |If a fire
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broke out and those fire hydrants weren't punping,
it could have been a calamty. And | amnot --
when | deal with safety, it's paranount. It has to
nove fast, corrected and done correctly, and it's
not happeni ng.

So | appreciate your tinme. Chairman, | do
have a doctor's appointnent at 10:30, permi ssion to
| eave here about 10: 15.

CHAI RVAN SM TH:  Absol utel y.

MR. JONES: Thank you very nuch.

MR WATROUS: M. Jones?

CHAIRVAN SMTH: | amsorry, we just have one
fol | ow up.

MR WATROUS: Did you want to attach that
photo as an exhibit to your testinony?

MR JONES: If | could. If I could.

MR, WATROUS: So if we can, could we pl ease
have you send that to the PSC staff, and then we
w || address that at the technical conference, is
t hat acceptable to you?

MR, JONES: And those fire hydrants have been
pai nt ed except one, and that got done |ast week
after | brought to the attention at a neeting we
had | ast week, but we are still not in conpliance

with the blue reflectors, which is inportant.
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MR. DOSE:

Thonpson here, she wll have you enail that to her

and we can get that into the record.

MR, JONES:

MR. DOSE:
77.

(Wher eupon,

i dentification.)

MR, CRABB: Sir, can | ask you one quick
guesti on?

CHAIRVAN SM TH. | am so sorry.

MR. CRABB: | amso sorry.

CHAI RMVAN SM TH: Ch, no. Go ahead.

MR, CRABB:

the photo was taken, where the |ocation of that

fire hydrant is?

MR, JONES:

ol d house?

MR, BUCKWALD: Wasn't that the one painted on

I ngl ewood and Tynber Run?

MR, JONES:

MR, BUCKWALD: That woul d have been Tynber

3

JONES:

3

BUCKWALD: Where | am at now?

If you could just neet with Kelly

Ckay.

And we w il nark that as Exhibit

Exhibit No. 77 was mar ked for

| was just going to ask you where

Scotty, what's the address at your

Run by your ol d house.

Tynber Run and --
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1 MR. JONES: No, your old house.

2 MR, BUCKWALD: |'m sorry.

3 MR. JONES: The picture was taken at Fox Lane
4 crossroad Tynber Run, and that was taken on

5 Novenber 19th, 2024.

6 MR. WATROUS: Thank you.

7 MR. JONES: Any other questions?

8 CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you very nuch.

9 MR, JONES: Thank you.

10 MR, WATROUS: Thank you, Madam Chair.

11 Up next is Linda Hughes, followed by Tonmy

12 Wi t e.

13 PUBLI C COMVENT

14 THE WTNESS: Good norning. | am Linda

15 Hughes. | live in Tynber Creek, and | amthe

16 Presi dent of the HOA

17 A couple of things that | wanted to bring up
18 was, numnber one, custoner service. | do understand
19 that we are going to have people on-site, but

20 calling the 1-800 nunber is like, |I don't know,

21 just push a button, whatever. They don't ever have
22 answers. They don't ever escalate. | have called
23 sonetimes on the sane issue several tines, and

24 every tinme it's like, oh, we will wite sonething
25 up and we will go ahead and we wll send it up the
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1 line. We will ook at it, and then | hear nothing
2 and nothing. And | ask, and they start a new

3 ticket. They don't finish the ticket that they had
4 open. They don't always give ne a ticket nunber,
5 so it's very hard for ne to say, well, yeah, |

6 call ed back on this date at this tine and it was

7 going to be investigated.

8 One of those issues was the big water |eak

9 that Scott tal ked about. W had several people

10 call, they were going to investigate, going to

11 i nvesti gat e.

12 Finally got sone relief, but because the |eak
13 was on our side, they are saying we are going to
14 have to pay our portion of the bill. WlIl, that
15 wasn't the problem The problemwas the shutoff
16 valve. And if | amnot m staken, the shutoff valve
17 bel ongs to the utility conmpany. And we called and
18 said, we need sonebody to cone out here and either
19 replace it, force it closed. W did our best, and
20 they are now using the rest of the water bill as a
21 negotiati ng point for other issues we have had in
22 the community.

23 They have had a |l ot of problenms with their

24 subcontractors, which | understand they have

25 changed subcontractors, where roads have been dug
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up, you know, they don't -- they are not put back.
When [ift stations were, you know, worked on, they
weren't, you know, put back the way they were
before or better. W have had sone prom ses that
they will be, but again, we haven't seen those
prom sed fulfilled.

There is a lift station in our phase two that
they are claimng doesn't belong to them Well, it
may be comon in sone areas that you don't have to
own all the lift stations, but as far as we were
concerned, even with our old utility conpany, was
that if the |lift station connects to the sewer, it,
therefore, is your lift station, and they cl eaned
it out and they upgraded it before they sold to the
new utility conpany.

Well, now we have been told for a
nont h- and- a-hal f, they are investigating. Wat are
they investigating? You know, are they going to,
you know, put a canera down there and see if it
connects to their systenf? You know, what -- |
haven't seen anything that says legally or
anyt hi ng, you know, that this thing belongs to you.

W have since spent about $5,000 to fix the
lift station so that it's operational. So we

expect to get sonme relief for that once it's
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1 determned that it's connected to the sewer system
2 In general, we also have a lot of irrigation
3 neters. W are being charged for neters we don't
4 know t hat they even exist. W have asked for help
5 to identify, if you are going to charge us for it,
6 tell us where it is, please, and then we can at

7 | east make it operational and we can use it for

8 irrigation instead of just being charged for it.

9 In general, | have tal ked to several

10 homeowners, one in particular on Wcksfield, and
11 you wi Il probably have a note of this, who has

12 called and called and called. She had severe

13 damage on her driveway because the utility conpany
14 marked the utility and they didn't mark it in the
15 right place. So when AT&T canme out, they hit it.
16 And t housands of dollars later, no one is taking
17 responsibility for that, even though it was

18 m smar ked. As we found in nunerous other places
19 when they cane out and they marked utilities, we
20 probably had over a period of a week every day a
21 mai n break, and no water, no sewer.

22 You know, | -- | know you can sense ny

23 frustration, and I amfrustrated for nmy community.
24 And to then have to increase our water, a |ot of
25 people are on fixed incones -- isn't everybody on a
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1 fixed incone pretty nuch? Yes. | just don't think
2 that we should be charged for services we are not

3 getting.

4 Any questions?

5 CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Fol | ow- up questi ons?

6 Thank you very nmuch for your testinony. Thank
7 you.

8 MR, WATROUS: Next up is Tormy Wite, and then
9 we will circle back to M chael Lanza.

10 PUBLI C COMVENT

11 MR, VWH TE: Good norning, |adies and

12 gentlenmen. M nane is Tomy White. | live at 364
13 Tynber Run, in Tynber Creek subdivision, O nond

14 Beach, and | have lived in Tynber Creek for

15 probably 47 years. | have -- at ny present

16 address, | have been there for 46 years.

17 The thing that concerns nme is the nethod that
18 this conpany is trying to standardi ze rates over a
19 | arge portion of their service area. They have

20 conme in here, they bought these utilities up, and
21 maybe, maybe not, done their due diligence as to

22 what they were buying. And you get in and you find
23 t hat you have got sonething that may or nay not

24 have been overl ooked, and the first thing you want
25 to do is you want to change the way that the
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billing is done. And if I amnot m staken, the
State of Florida has got a prescribed way that you
go about that dealing with the Public Service

Comm ssion, their guidelines, and I think that each
one of these -- evidently these fol ks have bought
nore than one utility, and that each of these
utilities needs to be judged on their own. In

ot her words, don't cone in here from Texas, or
wherever you are from and want to change the way
that the State of Florida does business. You cane
in here, you bought sonething, and you need to live
with what we have got here. |f you feel |ike that
a increase is justified, then go through the proper
steps with the State of Florida and | et each one of
these utilities stand on their own.

Having a ability to just do a carte bl anche
rate increase on a bl anket area doesn't seemto
resi nate as maki ng nuch sense to ne, and that's
pretty much what | am here to speak about.

CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you.

Fol | ow up questions?

Thank you very nuch for your testinony.

MR VWH TE: Yes, mm'am

MR, WATROUS: M chael Lanza?

CHAIRVMAN SM TH: M. Lanza?
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Yeah, is there -- yeah, at this point, I'Il
just -- is there anybody else in the audi ence who
hasn't had a chance to speak who would like to
speak?

Ckay. Seei ng none.

Staff, | do believe we marked an exhibit for
t he record.

MR. DOSE: Yes. W have added Exhibit 77 to
t he Conprehensive Exhibit List.

CHAI RMAN SM TH:  Thank you. W will wait to
nove that in during the technical hearing.

(kay. Thank you all very nuch for com ng out.
We appreciate you taking the tinme to be here. You
all are obviously a very educated group of
custonmers, so appreciate hearing your testinony.
These are really inportant for us to be able to
evaluate as we -- as we -- as M. Watrous said, we
have not made any deci sions or anything yet. W
wi || have a technical conference |ater on to nake
t hose deci si ons.

| will nention one nore thing. W do have one
nore custoner service hearing, a virtual neeting,
for CSWR. That's going to be March 31st at 6:00
p.m The call-in information is available on

the --
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1 M5. THOMPSON: They will need to contact ne to
2 sign up.

3 CHAIRMAN SM TH:  Ckay. So you wll need to

4 contact -- yeah, contact Kelly. But if you have

5 nei ghbors what were not able to be here, they can
6 sign up, and she will be able to give you the

7 call-in information, so just, you know, | know that
8 it's hard for everybody to get here on a Wdnesday
9 nmorning at 9:00 a. m

10 So is there any further information? Ckay,

11 seeing none, then this hearing is adjourned. Thank
12 you very nuch.

13 (Proceedi ngs concl uded.)

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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CERTI FI CATE OF REPORTER

STATE OF FLORIDA )
COUNTY OF LEON )

|, DEBRA KRICK, Court Reporter, do hereby
certify that the foregoing proceedi ng was heard at the
time and place herein stated.

| T IS FURTHER CERTI FI ED t hat |
stenographically reported the said proceedi ngs; that the
same has been transcribed under ny direct supervision;
and that this transcript constitutes a true
transcription of ny notes of said proceedi ngs.

| FURTHER CERTIFY that | amnot a relative,
enpl oyee, attorney or counsel of any of the parties, nor
aml a relative or enployee of any of the parties'
attorney or counsel connected with the action, nor am!|
financially interested in the action.

DATED this 7th day of April, 2026.
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 01                   P R O C E E D I N G S

 02            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Good morning.  All right.

 03       It's 9:00 a.m., so I am going to go ahead and get

 04       started.  I know you guys have places to be.

 05            Welcome, and thank you for all of you for

 06       attending this customer service hearing.  This is a

 07       part of our review of CSWR-Florida Utility

 08       Operating Company's request for a rate adjustment.

 09       This service hearing is an important part of the

 10       process and is dedicated to hearing from you, the

 11       customer.

 12            Staff, will you please read the notice?

 13            MR. DOSE:  By notice issued on February 19th,

 14       2026, this time and place has been set for a

 15       customer service hearing in Docket No. 20250052-WS.

 16       The purpose of the service hearing is set forth

 17       more fully in the notice.

 18            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you.

 19            At this time, we will take appearances of

 20       counsel, starting with CSWR.

 21            MR. CRABB:  Tom Crabb of the Radey Law Firm

 22       for CSWR-Florida.

 23            MR. WATROUS:  Austin Watrous on behalf of the

 24       Florida Office of Public Counsel.  And I would also

 25       like to enter an appearance for Walt Trierweiler,

�0005

 01       the Public Counsel.

 02            MR. DOSE:  Daniel Dose and Zachary Bloom for

 03       Commission legal staff.

 04            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you.

 05            Okay.  Well, thank you all for being here and

 06       participating and sharing your experience with the

 07       quality of service provided by CSWR and providing

 08       any comments you may have regarding the utility's

 09       rate request.

 10            In addition to sharing your comments here, you

 11       can also provide written comments or additional

 12       materials by paper mail or by email.  The rate case

 13       overview includes instructions on how to provide

 14       written comments to the Commission, and rest

 15       assured that your written comments will be sent to

 16       us to be made available to review.  The rate case

 17       overview is in those packets that you saw.  You can

 18       also scan the QR code on the big sign out front

 19       too.

 20            If you have specific service or billing

 21       issues, representatives from CSWR are here -- they

 22       are over here -- to assist you, so you can ask them

 23       for any specific issues that you might have just

 24       with your own account.

 25            Before we hear from the customers, I will

�0006

 01       allow brief opening statements by the parties,

 02       starting with CSWR.

 03            MR. COX:  She told me I have to use the

 04       microphone.

 05            Hello, I am Josiah Cox.  I am the CEO and

 06       founder of Central States Water Resources.  I think

 07       most of the customers in this room are probably

 08       from Tymber Creek or North Peninsula, those are the

 09       two communities that are closer to here.

 10            To give you a brief overview, start with North

 11       Peninsula.

 12            North Peninsula is a completely failed,

 13       wastewater treatment plant.  It's actually got

 14       structural issues.  We originally planned on

 15       shipping that waste to Ormond Beach, but I had not

 16       been able to reach agreement with those guys.  We

 17       are doing a giant emergency stabilization of that

 18       plant and a whole plant replacement.  So you can

 19       expect that entire wastewater plant is going to get

 20       replaced, lift station work, mechanical, full

 21       mechanical and electrical upgrades on that whole

 22       system.  So really, really distressed systems in

 23       the process of replacing that.

 24            Tymber Creek has got a wastewater plant, we

 25       have done a ton of repairs, not basically
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 01       abandoned, but it was very, very -- it hadn't been

 02       invested in for very long time, mechanical and

 03       electrical replacements.  We did a lifted station

 04       project we do with the homeowners' association of

 05       Tymber Creek.  I met the homeowners' associations

 06       representatives earlier.  I believe we have had

 07       some disagreements.  I apologize for that.  We are

 08       going to work on that and try to come to terms with

 09       you guys on getting some work done that you would

 10       like, and probably better neighbors on that one.

 11       So it's still a lot of work to be done on that

 12       system in terms of structural repairs.  We got to

 13       do new mechanical equipment, blowers, that kind of

 14       thing, because it's out of compliance for so among.

 15       There had about no solids handling there either.

 16            So with all of that, I appreciate you guys

 17       coming here today.  We are glad to hear from you.

 18       If you want to talk to us afterwards, we will be

 19       available to meet with you.

 20            Thank you.

 21            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  We'll now hear from OPC.  Mr.

 22       Watrous, you are recognized.

 23            MR. WATROUS:  Thank you, Madam Chair.

 24            Good morning.  My name is Austin Watrous, and

 25       I am an attorney with the Florida Office of Public

�0008

 01       Counsel.  The Office of Public Counsel, also known

 02       as OPC, was created over 50 years ago by the

 03       Florida Legislature to give customers an effective

 04       advocate in proceedings such as this.  The Public

 05       Counsel, Walt Trierweiler, thanks you for taking

 06       the time to be here today.

 07            Today, I want you to know that the Office of

 08       Public Counsel is actively challenging CSWR's

 09       proposed rate increase.  The theme for this case is

 10       affordability and customer prosperity.  We will

 11       argue with the assistance of our nationally

 12       respected experts the proposed rate increases and

 13       the acquisition adjustments will result in unfair,

 14       unjust and unreasonable rates for you.

 15            I am not going to take the time to share all

 16       the things we are doing to resolve this case in

 17       your favor, but I do want you to be confident in

 18       the pretrial preparation our office is conducting,

 19       the countless hours our team is devoting to

 20       studying thousands of pages of responses and

 21       documents from CSWR to identify reductions that

 22       should be made to their request.

 23            I also want you to be confident that your

 24       voice is a valuable part of this rate case.  The

 25       rate increases have not yet been decided, and these
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 01       Commissioners, who are your Commissioners, are

 02       conducting virtual and in-person customer service

 03       hearings to listen to you.  So please share your

 04       thoughts as clearly and persuasively as you can,

 05       because your sworn testimony will be considered by

 06       these Commissioners, the parties, both now and in

 07       the future, when the Commission exams all the

 08       evidence before them to approve only the portion of

 09       CSWR's rate increases that are reasonable, prudent

 10       and in the public interest.

 11            I invite you to share the details of your

 12       experiences as a customer of CSWR, to share the

 13       personal impacts CSWR's proposed rate increases

 14       will have upon you, your family, your friends, your

 15       businesses and the -- and your employees.  Do be

 16       mindful of time so that your neighbors here may

 17       also have time to speak.

 18            Thank you again for taking the time to

 19       participate in today's customer hearing.  We look

 20       forward to hearing from you.

 21            Thank you, Madam Chair.

 22            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you, Mr. Watrous.

 23            All right.  We are now going to move to the

 24       customer testimony portion.  Your comments will

 25       become a part of the official record and,
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 01       therefore, subject to cross-examination.  That just

 02       means that one of the Commissioners or one of the

 03       parties might ask you a follow-up question so, you

 04       know, that's not to intimidate you, or anything.

 05       It's just to make sure that we get clarity on your

 06       comments.

 07            So for all customers who intend to testify and

 08       who are able to do so, will you please stand and

 09       raise your right hand so that I may swear you in?

 10            I am sorry, you all stood up one minute too --

 11       one second too early, because I think there is

 12       somebody signing in and I want to make sure that I

 13       can get him too.

 14            UNIDENDIFIED SPEAKER:  I am going to sit down.

 15            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Yeah, relax.  I would feel

 16       bad if we missed that.

 17            I can say, when you do present your comments,

 18       you will come to the podium, and the mic should be

 19       on.  And feel free to adjust it for whatever height

 20       you need.

 21            Okay.  I am going to do this one more time.

 22       So for all of you who are intend to testify, will

 23       you please stand and raise your right hand?

 24            (Whereupon, Chairman Smith administered the

 25  oath.)
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 01            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you.  You can sit now.

 02       Thank you very much.

 03            So as Mr. Watrous said, just, you know, be

 04       mindful when you do your comments about making sure

 05       that there is enough for your neighbors to speak,

 06       but I am not going to, you know, I am not going to

 07       cut you off mid-thought or anything like that.  I

 08       just want you to just, you know, be cognizant of

 09       those who are behind you in the lineup.

 10            Representatives from OPC will be helping.  Mr.

 11       Watrous is going to call three -- two names at a

 12       time so that you know if your name is second, that

 13       you are on deck.  So just kind of be prepared.  And

 14       then when you come up, if you could just, you know,

 15       state your name again for the record.

 16            We usually start with elected officials.  Are

 17       there any elected officials who wish to make

 18       comments before we -- no?  Okay.

 19            So with that, we are going to go ahead and

 20       move on to our first customer who signed up.  The

 21       way we do it is in order of sign-up, just so you

 22       know.

 23            Okay, Mr. Watrous, you may call the first

 24       customer.

 25            MR. WATROUS:  Thank you, Madam Chair.
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 01            The first customer is Michael Lanza, and on

 02       deck we will have Siri Famiglietti.

 03            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Mr. Lanza?  Well, we can come

 04       back to him, yeah.

 05            MR. WATROUS:  Siri Famiglietti, and after that

 06       will be Scott Buckwald.

 07            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Siri?

 08            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  I am sorry?

 09            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Ma'am, you are recognized.

 10            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  I am sorry?

 11            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Are you Siri?

 12            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  Yes.

 13            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Yes, you are.

 14            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  Okay.  I am sorry, when I

 15       checked in, there was somebody before me.

 16            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Yeah.  I think he might have

 17       stepped out.  Whenever you are ready.

 18                       PUBLIC COMMENT

 19            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  Well, good morning ladies,

 20       gentlemen.  I have never, ever done this in my

 21       life.  I am 100 percent not prepared, but I am

 22       prepared because I am going to go speak the truth.

 23            Yeah, I am so not prepared, but I have

 24       actually an envelope, and actually I am talking

 25       about because I live next door to, as I call it,
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 01       the -- I will just say it as I call it, as I made

 02       my phone calls, the shit machine, if that has

 03       anything to do with this meeting here today.

 04            I purchased my house about eight years ago

 05       because it's right across the street from the

 06       ocean.  I can't ask for anything better getting

 07       that ocean breeze, the smell, ahh.  Windows open.

 08       Yeah, well, I move in, get used to it, and I am

 09       like, what is that F-ing smell, and that noise?  I

 10       had to close all my windows.  I could not open my

 11       windows.  The smell, the noise, and the

 12       embarrassment to sit in my own back -- go in my

 13       mass bedroom if I had the window open that is on

 14       the opposite side of the machine, I smell it.

 15            I could walk -- I am three houses in from the

 16       ocean, and literally the machine is behind my

 17       house.  What I have to endure and be embarrassed

 18       when I have people over, depending on which way the

 19       wind blows, that I have to smell it.

 20            And when I say smell it, you go in a Porta

 21       John?  Well, that's what it smells like.  You don't

 22       want to leave your windows open because of the

 23       noise.  I can't enjoy the sound of the ocean.  If I

 24       could walk to the Ocean Shore Boulevard -- like I

 25       said, I am a cul-de-sac right behind it, I could
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 01       hear the machine and I could smell the machine.

 02            Now, I purchased that spot because of the

 03       ocean.  How wonderful.  I couldn't ask for anything

 04       better, and I got everything but that.  There were

 05       years I really didn't go in my pool because I

 06       didn't go in my back yard, and I fought seven

 07       years, starting with the gentleman who owned it on

 08       in Grenada, and everything was always brushed under

 09       the carpet.

 10            And actually, I have a lot of research.  I

 11       have spoken to a lot of people.  I have gotten -- I

 12       know people, put it that way, in Volusia County,

 13       and I wish I had that where I wrote it, because I

 14       really want to take this to the top.  And I

 15       although they did start, they were in contact -- I

 16       asked, whoever owns this new place or bought it

 17       from North Peninsula, I said, please invite him to

 18       my home.  Please, I want him to come to my home and

 19       have a barbecue, and live how I have to live, and

 20       pay my taxes for what?  I am in a gorgeous

 21       neighborhood.  I am in paradise, and I have to

 22       smell that and hear that, when you want to just

 23       hear peace and quiet.  That's what I am here for.

 24            Then I do my research, and then I find out --

 25       I don't know if you want me to spill the beans, but
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 01       prior to the new company purchasing this thing from

 02       North Peninsula knew a lot.  They knew it was

 03       seeping into our drinking water.  And they also

 04       knew it was going into our ocean, okay.

 05            There was an order of consent prior to the new

 06       facility buying it, knowing all the fecal -- the

 07       chloroform into the wastewater that goes into the

 08       beach and the ground.

 09            I spoke with the DEP, Volusia County.  I mean,

 10       I honestly came unprepared, but I am doing the best

 11       that I can, guys, because whoever is responsible

 12       for taking care of this, I feel very serious

 13       environmental.  To breath this in, is this healthy?

 14       I can't imagine this is healthy.

 15            And I wish that new owner would come to my

 16       home, and I would gladly barbecue for him.  I would

 17       be as cordial to anybody else.  I just wanted him

 18       to experience what I have to experience.

 19            That's why I am here today.  I am sure I left

 20       a lot out, but if it continues, it's truly

 21       disgusting.

 22            I just want to backtrack.  They did start

 23       working on it.  They really did.  They really

 24       started working on it hard at the beginning.  They

 25       were putting tents up there for me.
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 01            My neighbor -- one of my neighbor's is going,

 02       Siri, how did you do this?  You moved in here, you

 03       know, how many years ago, and there was a neighbor

 04       that has a book this big that's been fighting this

 05       company.  I said, I don't know.  I said, I speak

 06       the truth and I am not going to put up with it.

 07       This is not why I bought my home here.  Who would?

 08       I know he wouldn't, the owner.

 09            No offense to like -- and I am not trying to

 10       push anything.  He doesn't know.  He is not there.

 11       He is just making the paychecks.  I am sorry.  I am

 12       not here to jab, by all means.

 13            But anyway, they did start working hard on it,

 14       and the noise is right back again, and the stench

 15       is godforsaken awful.  I don't even want to go out

 16       and walk my dog.

 17            And if anybody wants to come to my house, you

 18       all have my address, and I will give it to you here

 19       now.  And I really wish something could be done for

 20       this neighborhood, and our community there, and for

 21       the sea life around us and what's leaking into our

 22       drinking water that my dog might drink from, so

 23       thank you.

 24            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you for your testimony.

 25            Is there any follow-up questions?
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 01            MR. CRABB:  Madam Chair, can I ask just a

 02       couple of questions?

 03            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Yes.

 04            MR. CRABB:  Again, I am Tom Crabb.  I

 05       represent the utility, CSWR-Florida.

 06            How long have you lived at your residence?

 07            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  Eight years.

 08            MR. CRABB:  Okay.  So you were a customer of

 09       North Peninsula Utilities --

 10            THE WITNESS:  Correct.

 11            MR. CRABB:  -- Corporation?

 12            And when you referred to a stack of documents

 13       about this company, by this company, did you mean

 14       North Peninsula?

 15            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  The old company.  That's

 16       what I -- yes.

 17            MR. CRABB:  And have you noticed anything

 18       different since CSWR has taken over?

 19            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  Yes, I addressed that.  I

 20       did.  That's I was ready to leave and backtrack it.

 21            Yes, at the beginning, they did start.

 22       They -- I was in touch with quite a few people, I

 23       have names, like I said everything is scribbled and

 24       not together.  I have had people come to my home

 25       with the monitoring machines checking the levels.
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 01       And I am right, and the smell is the smell.

 02            And, yeah, so they did get it -- oh, and my

 03       neighbor, who also has -- is affected, but he is

 04       all the way around the corner -- there is lots of

 05       people affected.  Lots.  A whole community.  It's

 06       disgusting to walk through Seabridge community.  It

 07       really is, it's a shame, that all the years he was

 08       there, he is the one that told me about the

 09       neighbor that had a stack this big that fought,

 10       Marie or whatever, Maria, whatever.  It doesn't

 11       matter.

 12            He says, I never put in a jacuzzi because,

 13       again, he is the next door neighbor to the machine.

 14       There is quite a few surrounding houses.  And he

 15       actually was able to put one in, was it last year?

 16       Yeah, I think it was last year because was it

 17       finally quiet and it wasn't stench all the time,

 18       but it's back.  They did try it at the beginning.

 19       They did.

 20            MR. CRABB:  Thank you so much.

 21            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  Yep.

 22            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you.

 23            MS. FAMIGLIETTI:  Oh, is that it?

 24            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Yes.  Thank you very much,

 25       ma'am.
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 01            MR. WATROUS:  Thank you.

 02            Scott Buckwald, you are up, and then Bruce

 03       Jones will be next.

 04                       PUBLIC COMMENT

 05            MR. BUCKWALD:  Good morning.  I am Scott

 06       Buckwald.  I am a resident of Tymber Creek

 07       subdivision.  I have lived there for over 40 years.

 08       I am also the Vice-President on the HOA board for

 09       my second stint there, so I am talking for myself

 10       and talking for the whole neighborhood.  We do have

 11       some residents here.  I don't know if they are

 12       going to speak or just listen.  We have 427 homes

 13       there.

 14            Our stance we are against any of the

 15       standardized pricing for Central States.  It's kind

 16       of monopolized price fixing there.  We don't have

 17       anything more than one choice of a utility company

 18       there.  I understand they have the right to make a

 19       certain percentage profit, but when you take a

 20       whole area, I think there is six counties that they

 21       want to have standardized pricing, you know,

 22       Florida has 67 counties.  Every county has

 23       different gas tax.  Every city there has different

 24       property taxes there.  I don't see how you can have

 25       one standardized tax, or one standardized rate for
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 01       everybody there.

 02            Different utilities like the one you are

 03       talking about, North Peninsula, needs to be totally

 04       rebuilt there.  The one in Tymber Creek has had a

 05       lot of upgrades that are needed.  There is still --

 06       some upgrades have been done.  Some are still

 07       pending there because of the issues we are having

 08       with Central States there.  Hopefully we can work

 09       them out there.

 10            As far as customer service there, our

 11       relationship has not been good with customer

 12       service.  We have nothing more than an 800 number

 13       to call when there is an issue there.  And the

 14       result has always been stall, delay, deny.

 15       Customer service experience hasn't been -- hasn't

 16       been great.

 17            As the HOA, you know, our subdivision, we need

 18       a utility company, they need us.  We need to have a

 19       better working relationship there.  I was talking

 20       with the CEO earlier in the parking lot there

 21       expressing some of the information.  Maybe it's

 22       going to improve.  That remains to be seen there.

 23       Hopefully it does there.  I want to have a good

 24       relationship.  They are going to be our utility

 25       company for a long time there.
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 01            But the big thing, the standardized pricing

 02       there, if they make a poor investment in one

 03       utility, they weren't expecting to have to rebuild

 04       the whole thing there, the other utility shouldn't

 05       have to compensate for poor investment, it's just

 06       each one should stand alone there.  If one utility

 07       needs more money put in, the customers, you know,

 08       should have a price increase there.  They shouldn't

 09       spread that evenly over the whole area there.

 10            What else do I want to add to there?  You

 11       know, as the service improves there, you know, most

 12       of the rates have gone up from day one there.

 13       Hasn't been a lot of information about justifying,

 14       you know, rates going up there or what they have

 15       done there.  I have learned more in the last few

 16       minutes about what they are doing to the utility

 17       company there to make improvements there.

 18            Communication is a big problem there.  For

 19       everybody, they look to the HOA, hey, we have a

 20       problem here, we found a bunch of overflows from

 21       some of the sewer areas there.  The response has

 22       been slow to deal with them.  I have got videos

 23       from different residents there, you know, the sewer

 24       cap has been flowing for several days putting out

 25       raw sewage there.

�0022

 01            We had a big water leak the last year there

 02       that ran for four days before it was remedied

 03       there.  When I called the 800 number.  Is it an

 04       emergency?  I said, yeah, it's an emergency.  I

 05       assumed we would get a response in a day.  It took,

 06       I think, three or four days there.  The water bill

 07       ended up being $8,000 there, you know.

 08            I personally went down there to try and shut

 09       the meter down, figuring, you know, where the break

 10       was.  I didn't know if it the line or a meter

 11       there.  Water was gushing out so much there I

 12       couldn't even get to it there.

 13            So communication -- communication is a problem

 14       there.  Hopefully it will get better there.  We had

 15       a list of different things that needed to be

 16       improved.  A couple of them have started to take

 17       place there.  Hopefully we can work through the

 18       list and get better there.  That's more operating

 19       stuff there.

 20            As far as the water rates, utility rates

 21       there, the whole subdivision is against it.  I am

 22       against it there.  We have no other choice there.

 23       It's a monopoly.  And I understand utilities are

 24       monopolies.  I can go only go to FP&L for

 25       electricity there, but we shouldn't have to
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 01       subsidize other utilities that are losing money, or

 02       they shouldn't have to subsidize us that need

 03       improvements.  And that's it.

 04            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you, sir.

 05            Any follow-up questions?

 06            MR. CRABB:  Just one -- excuse me, just one

 07       follow-up question, sir.

 08            Are you -- did you review the consolidated

 09       pricing structure that CSWR has proposed?

 10            MR. BUCKWALD:  I looked over it there, yeah.

 11       Tymber Creek was one of the lower ones.

 12            MR. CRABB:  What would be the impact to Tymber

 13       Creek?

 14            MR. BUCKWALD:  I would have to see the sheet.

 15       They had it broken out what it would change the

 16       water bill.  I don't know the exact dollar amount

 17       there.

 18            MR. CRABB:  Gotcha.  Okay.  Thank you.

 19            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you, sir.

 20            MR. BUCKWALD:  Thank you.

 21            MR. WATROUS:  Bruce Jones, and up next would

 22       be Linda Hughes.

 23                       PUBLIC COMMENT

 24            MR. JONES:  Good morning.  My name is Bruce

 25       Jones.
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 01            A little background about me.  I am the former

 02       service -- senior management service director for

 03       Mercedes Benz of Daytona Beach in safety and

 04       environmental.

 05            One of the things I took on as a community

 06       member and volunteer with the Tymber Creek HOA was

 07       our fire hydrant system that's owned by the local

 08       water company.  And if I could show, and you could

 09       pass it around, this is -- can I approach?

 10            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Yes.

 11            MR. JONES:  This is a picture of our fire

 12       hydrant inside of Tymber Creek.  They are supposed

 13       to be inspected yearly and painted.  The painting

 14       should be a red bottom and then the Bonnet or top

 15       of the fire hydrant has to be color coded to let

 16       the Fire Department know how much PSI pressure is

 17       coming out of those fire hydrants and these

 18       hydrants hadn't been looked at in --

 19            COURT REPORTER:  Excuse me, sir.

 20            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Sorry, the only thing -- we

 21       can see it, but she's dictating, so she will need

 22       you to speak into the microphone --

 23            MR. JONES:  I'm sorry.  Sorry.  Sorry.  Sorry.

 24            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  It's okay, we just have to

 25       make sure that all the parties --
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 01            MR. JONES:  Pictures there were taken in

 02       November of '24.  So I called CSWR.  They say the

 03       system was inspected.  So then I further go further

 04       knowing from all the corrosion, they haven't been

 05       opened up and flushed for 60 seconds.

 06            So I look into and get ahold of Fire Marshall

 07       Gaines of Ormond Beach Fire Department.  He helps

 08       assist.  I have had several complaints to the

 09       Public Service Commission about this issue.

 10            Tymber Creek is a 50-year-old subdivision, 427

 11       homes, all made with wood.  Zero property line.

 12       The importance of a working fire hydrant is

 13       paramount, and I am still not completed with this

 14       task.

 15            Mr. Gaines has sent me information on Chapter

 16       633.  The blue reflectors in the road are part of

 17       who owns the fire hydrant, which is CSWR.  I talked

 18       to that gentleman there --

 19            UNIDENDIFIED SPEAKER:  He stepped out.

 20            MR. JONES:  -- and he said out in the parking

 21       lot that it's going to be looked at, but we are now

 22       under -- not compliant with the City of Ormond

 23       Beach.

 24            It's been over 18 months trying to get a

 25       safety factor fixed.  We have 427 homes.  If a fire
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 01       broke out and those fire hydrants weren't pumping,

 02       it could have been a calamity.  And I am not --

 03       when I deal with safety, it's paramount.  It has to

 04       move fast, corrected and done correctly, and it's

 05       not happening.

 06            So I appreciate your time.  Chairman, I do

 07       have a doctor's appointment at 10:30, permission to

 08       leave here about 10:15.

 09            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Absolutely.

 10            MR. JONES:  Thank you very much.

 11            MR. WATROUS:  Mr. Jones?

 12            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  I am sorry, we just have one

 13       follow-up.

 14            MR. WATROUS:  Did you want to attach that

 15       photo as an exhibit to your testimony?

 16            MR. JONES:  If I could.  If I could.

 17            MR. WATROUS:  So if we can, could we please

 18       have you send that to the PSC staff, and then we

 19       will address that at the technical conference, is

 20       that acceptable to you?

 21            MR. JONES:  And those fire hydrants have been

 22       painted except one, and that got done last week

 23       after I brought to the attention at a meeting we

 24       had last week, but we are still not in compliance

 25       with the blue reflectors, which is important.
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 01            MR. DOSE:  If you could just meet with Kelly

 02       Thompson here, she will have you email that to her

 03       and we can get that into the record.

 04            MR. JONES:  Okay.

 05            MR. DOSE:  And we will mark that as Exhibit

 06       77.

 07            (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 77 was marked for

 08  identification.)

 09            MR. CRABB:  Sir, can I ask you one quick

 10       question?

 11            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  I am so sorry.

 12            MR. CRABB:  I am so sorry.

 13            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Oh, no.  Go ahead.

 14            MR. CRABB:  I was just going to ask you where

 15       the photo was taken, where the location of that

 16       fire hydrant is?

 17            MR. JONES:  Scotty, what's the address at your

 18       old house?

 19            MR. BUCKWALD:  Wasn't that the one painted on

 20       Inglewood and Tymber Run?

 21            MR. JONES:  Run by your old house.

 22            MR. BUCKWALD:  That would have been Tymber

 23       Run.

 24            MR. JONES:  Tymber Run and --

 25            MR. BUCKWALD:  Where I am at now?
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 01            MR. JONES:  No, your old house.

 02            MR. BUCKWALD:  I'm sorry.

 03            MR. JONES:  The picture was taken at Fox Lane

 04       crossroad Tymber Run, and that was taken on

 05       November 19th, 2024.

 06            MR. WATROUS:  Thank you.

 07            MR. JONES:  Any other questions?

 08            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you very much.

 09            MR. JONES:  Thank you.

 10            MR. WATROUS:  Thank you, Madam Chair.

 11            Up next is Linda Hughes, followed by Tommy

 12       White.

 13                       PUBLIC COMMENT

 14            THE WITNESS:  Good morning.  I am Linda

 15       Hughes.  I live in Tymber Creek, and I am the

 16       President of the HOA.

 17            A couple of things that I wanted to bring up

 18       was, number one, customer service.  I do understand

 19       that we are going to have people on-site, but

 20       calling the 1-800 number is like, I don't know,

 21       just push a button, whatever.  They don't ever have

 22       answers.  They don't ever escalate.  I have called

 23       sometimes on the same issue several times, and

 24       every time it's like, oh, we will write something

 25       up and we will go ahead and we will send it up the
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 01       line.  We will look at it, and then I hear nothing

 02       and nothing.  And I ask, and they start a new

 03       ticket.  They don't finish the ticket that they had

 04       open.  They don't always give me a ticket number,

 05       so it's very hard for me to say, well, yeah, I

 06       called back on this date at this time and it was

 07       going to be investigated.

 08            One of those issues was the big water leak

 09       that Scott talked about.  We had several people

 10       call, they were going to investigate, going to

 11       investigate.

 12            Finally got some relief, but because the leak

 13       was on our side, they are saying we are going to

 14       have to pay our portion of the bill.  Well, that

 15       wasn't the problem.  The problem was the shutoff

 16       valve.  And if I am not mistaken, the shutoff valve

 17       belongs to the utility company.  And we called and

 18       said, we need somebody to come out here and either

 19       replace it, force it closed.  We did our best, and

 20       they are now using the rest of the water bill as a

 21       negotiating point for other issues we have had in

 22       the community.

 23            They have had a lot of problems with their

 24       subcontractors, which I understand they have

 25       changed subcontractors, where roads have been dug
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 01       up, you know, they don't -- they are not put back.

 02       When lift stations were, you know, worked on, they

 03       weren't, you know, put back the way they were

 04       before or better.  We have had some promises that

 05       they will be, but again, we haven't seen those

 06       promised fulfilled.

 07            There is a lift station in our phase two that

 08       they are claiming doesn't belong to them.  Well, it

 09       may be common in some areas that you don't have to

 10       own all the lift stations, but as far as we were

 11       concerned, even with our old utility company, was

 12       that if the lift station connects to the sewer, it,

 13       therefore, is your lift station, and they cleaned

 14       it out and they upgraded it before they sold to the

 15       new utility company.

 16            Well, now we have been told for a

 17       month-and-a-half, they are investigating.  What are

 18       they investigating?  You know, are they going to,

 19       you know, put a camera down there and see if it

 20       connects to their system?  You know, what -- I

 21       haven't seen anything that says legally or

 22       anything, you know, that this thing belongs to you.

 23            We have since spent about $5,000 to fix the

 24       lift station so that it's operational.  So we

 25       expect to get some relief for that once it's
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 01       determined that it's connected to the sewer system.

 02            In general, we also have a lot of irrigation

 03       meters.  We are being charged for meters we don't

 04       know that they even exist.  We have asked for help

 05       to identify, if you are going to charge us for it,

 06       tell us where it is, please, and then we can at

 07       least make it operational and we can use it for

 08       irrigation instead of just being charged for it.

 09            In general, I have talked to several

 10       homeowners, one in particular on Wicksfield, and

 11       you will probably have a note of this, who has

 12       called and called and called.  She had severe

 13       damage on her driveway because the utility company

 14       marked the utility and they didn't mark it in the

 15       right place.  So when AT&T came out, they hit it.

 16       And thousands of dollars later, no one is taking

 17       responsibility for that, even though it was

 18       mismarked.  As we found in numerous other places

 19       when they came out and they marked utilities, we

 20       probably had over a period of a week every day a

 21       main break, and no water, no sewer.

 22            You know, I -- I know you can sense my

 23       frustration, and I am frustrated for my community.

 24       And to then have to increase our water, a lot of

 25       people are on fixed incomes -- isn't everybody on a
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 01       fixed income pretty much?  Yes.  I just don't think

 02       that we should be charged for services we are not

 03       getting.

 04            Any questions?

 05            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Follow-up questions?

 06            Thank you very much for your testimony.  Thank

 07       you.

 08            MR. WATROUS:  Next up is Tommy White, and then

 09       we will circle back to Michael Lanza.

 10                       PUBLIC COMMENT

 11            MR. WHITE:  Good morning, ladies and

 12       gentlemen.  My name is Tommy White.  I live at 364

 13       Tymber Run, in Tymber Creek subdivision, Ormond

 14       Beach, and I have lived in Tymber Creek for

 15       probably 47 years.  I have -- at my present

 16       address, I have been there for 46 years.

 17            The thing that concerns me is the method that

 18       this company is trying to standardize rates over a

 19       large portion of their service area.  They have

 20       come in here, they bought these utilities up, and

 21       maybe, maybe not, done their due diligence as to

 22       what they were buying.  And you get in and you find

 23       that you have got something that may or may not

 24       have been overlooked, and the first thing you want

 25       to do is you want to change the way that the
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 01       billing is done.  And if I am not mistaken, the

 02       State of Florida has got a prescribed way that you

 03       go about that dealing with the Public Service

 04       Commission, their guidelines, and I think that each

 05       one of these -- evidently these folks have bought

 06       more than one utility, and that each of these

 07       utilities needs to be judged on their own.  In

 08       other words, don't come in here from Texas, or

 09       wherever you are from, and want to change the way

 10       that the State of Florida does business.  You came

 11       in here, you bought something, and you need to live

 12       with what we have got here.  If you feel like that

 13       a increase is justified, then go through the proper

 14       steps with the State of Florida and let each one of

 15       these utilities stand on their own.

 16            Having a ability to just do a carte blanche

 17       rate increase on a blanket area doesn't seem to

 18       resinate as making much sense to me, and that's

 19       pretty much what I am here to speak about.

 20            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you.

 21            Follow-up questions?

 22            Thank you very much for your testimony.

 23            MR. WHITE:  Yes, ma'am.

 24            MR. WATROUS:  Michael Lanza?

 25            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Mr. Lanza?
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 01            Yeah, is there -- yeah, at this point, I'll

 02       just -- is there anybody else in the audience who

 03       hasn't had a chance to speak who would like to

 04       speak?

 05            Okay.  Seeing none.

 06            Staff, I do believe we marked an exhibit for

 07       the record.

 08            MR. DOSE:  Yes.  We have added Exhibit 77 to

 09       the Comprehensive Exhibit List.

 10            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Thank you.  We will wait to

 11       move that in during the technical hearing.

 12            Okay.  Thank you all very much for coming out.

 13       We appreciate you taking the time to be here.  You

 14       all are obviously a very educated group of

 15       customers, so appreciate hearing your testimony.

 16       These are really important for us to be able to

 17       evaluate as we -- as we -- as Mr. Watrous said, we

 18       have not made any decisions or anything yet.  We

 19       will have a technical conference later on to make

 20       those decisions.

 21            I will mention one more thing.  We do have one

 22       more customer service hearing, a virtual meeting,

 23       for CSWR.  That's going to be March 31st at 6:00

 24       p.m.  The call-in information is available on

 25       the --
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 01            MS. THOMPSON:  They will need to contact me to

 02       sign up.

 03            CHAIRMAN SMITH:  Okay.  So you will need to

 04       contact -- yeah, contact Kelly.  But if you have

 05       neighbors what were not able to be here, they can

 06       sign up, and she will be able to give you the

 07       call-in information, so just, you know, I know that

 08       it's hard for everybody to get here on a Wednesday

 09       morning at 9:00 a.m.

 10            So is there any further information?  Okay,

 11       seeing none, then this hearing is adjourned.  Thank

 12       you very much.

 13            (Proceedings concluded.)

 14  

 15  

 16  

 17  

 18  

 19  

 20  

 21  

 22  

 23  

 24  

 25  

�0036

 01                  CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

 02  STATE OF FLORIDA   )

     COUNTY OF LEON     )

 03  

 04  

 05            I, DEBRA KRICK, Court Reporter, do hereby

 06  certify that the foregoing proceeding was heard at the

 07  time and place herein stated.

 08            IT IS FURTHER CERTIFIED that I

 09  stenographically reported the said proceedings; that the

 10  same has been transcribed under my direct supervision;

 11  and that this transcript constitutes a true

 12  transcription of my notes of said proceedings.

 13            I FURTHER CERTIFY that I am not a relative,

 14  employee, attorney or counsel of any of the parties, nor

 15  am I a relative or employee of any of the parties'

 16  attorney or counsel connected with the action, nor am I

 17  financially interested in the action.

 18            DATED this 7th day of April, 2026.

 19  

 20  

 21  

 22                      ____________________________

                         DEBRA R. KRICK

 23                      NOTARY PUBLIC

                         COMMISSION #HH575054

 24                      EXPIRES AUGUST 13, 2028

 25  



